
 Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority 
 1005 4th Street South, Minneapolis, MN 55415

MINNESOTA SPORTS FACILITIES AUTHORITY 
Meeting Minutes – August 17, 2018 at 9:00 A.M. 

U.S. Bank Stadium Medtronic Club 
1005 South 4th Street 

Minneapolis, MN 55415 

1. CALL TO ORDER

Chair Vekich called the meeting of the Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority (“MSFA” or “Authority”) to 
order at 9:00 A.M.  

2. ROLL CALL

Commissioners present:  Chair Michael Vekich, Barbara Butts Williams, Bill McCarthy, Laura Bishop, and 
Tony Sertich 

3. APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES – June 28, 2018.  See, Exhibit A.

4. BUSINESS

a. Action Items

i. Approve SMG Contract Amendment

James Farstad, Executive Director of the MSFA, stated that the MSFA would like to further revise the 
First Amendment (dated June 30, 2016), which clarified the timing of services provided by SMG.  This 
revision would change the MSFA’s fiscal year in the agreement, as well as amend certain provisions 
affected by the MSFA’s fiscal year change. See, Exhibit B.

Chair Vekich asked Mr. Farstad if he could provide specifics of the changes that will be made.  Mr. Farstad 
provided the board with three examples: SMG  will be required to follow governmental accounting 
standards for financial reporting, the timing of services provided by SMG will be clarified, and lastly, the 
bond requirement for SMG will be increased from $1 million to $6.885 million.  

Commissioner Sertich moved and Commissioner Butts Williams seconded the motion to approve the 
following recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted: 



The MSFA authorizes the Chair and Executive Director to negotiate and execute the Second Amendment 
to the Management and Pre-Opening Services Agreement with SMG.  

ii. Approve Hammes Contract Extension

Mr. Farstad stated that the MSFA entered into an Owner’s Representative Agreement with Hammes 
Company Sports Development, Inc. (Hammes Company) on August 5, 2012 to help with various aspects of 
development and construction for U.S. Bank Stadium. He explained that Hammes Company’s contract has 
expired, but the MSFA continues to need their services for close-out tasks, and requested that the board 
approve the extension of the agreement with Hammes Company on an hourly fee and month-to-month 
basis.  See, Exhibit C. 

Commissioner Butts Williams moved and Commissioner Bishop seconded the motion to approve the 
following recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted: 

The MSFA authorizes the Chair and Executive Director to negotiate and execute Amendment No. 9 to the 
Owner’s Representative Agreement with Hammes Company Sports Development, Inc. for additional services 
on an hourly fee and month-to-month basis. 

iii. Approve 2018-2019 Property Insurance Program

Mary Fox-Stroman, MSFA’s Director of Finance, stated that Willis Towers Watson (the MSFA’s insurance 
broker) originally marketed the property policy for U.S. Bank Stadium for the policy period from 
September 18, 2016 to September 18, 2017. At that time, AIG offered the lowest quote, which included 
a three-year pricing commitment. The policy limit of $1.2 billion includes real and personal property and 
business interruption coverage with a deductible of $100,000 per occurrence.  This policy also includes 
boiler and machinery equipment and terrorism coverage. See, Exhibit D.

Commissioner McCarthy moved and Commissioner Sertich seconded the motion to approve the following 
recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted: 

The MSFA authorizes the Chair and Executive Director to finalize negotiations and execute contracts for the 
property insurance program at U.S. Bank Stadium. 

iv. Approve Sale of Surplus Equipment

Mr. Farstad stated that as U.S. Bank Stadium enters into its third year of operation, stadium staff 
continues to streamline food and beverage offerings and services. The MSFA would like to minimize 
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surplus concessions equipment and small wares that are no longer required to support foodservice 
operations in a process similar to the sale of excess construction equipment that was associated with 
the Metrodome in 2017.  Mr. Farstad would like the board to approve a sealed bid auction process, 
which would be posted in the state register and on the MSFA’s website. See Exhibit, E.   

Commissioner Butts Williams moved and Commissioner Bishop seconded the motion to approve the 
following recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted: 

The MSFA authorizes the Executive Director to conduct a sealed bid auction to dispose of surplus concession 
equipment and smallwares. 

b. Report Items

i. Executive Director’s Report

Mr. Farstad stated that, pursuant to the Parking ramp agreement, Ryan Constructions deposits (on a 
monthly basis) funds into the Dennison Parking trust account, which is used to pay for ramp 
maintenance and capital improvement costs, with a total annual deposit of $87,000. Within the 2018 
calendar year, there have been 4 approved expenses, which include contracts with Wheeler Hardware 
for door repairs, Otis Elevator for anti-skid guards on the ramp escalators, Ski Data to repair barrier 
motors, and Eco Lighting Solutions for the installation of 27 new ceiling lights for the Downtown East 
parking ramp.  Those four maintenance projects have equated to $40,875, which is within budget and 
lower than repair costs in 2017.  

Mr. Farstad reported that the stadium will be implementing Direct TV into U.S. Bank Stadium.  He stated 
that the MSFA recently approved the SMG budget for capital improvements, which included a line item 
titled “Other Capital Items” in the amount of $250,000. The MSFA previously stated they would address 
the board if any of these funds would be spent, and Mr. Farstad noted that the stadium has a desire to 
increase the channel count to 89 stations, costing roughly $14,000.   Commissioner Butts Williams asked 
if any suite owners have ever requested different types of TV channels in the suites, and Mr. Farstad 
stated that there has never been specific requests from suite holders, but the stadium does need to 
provide certain football channels in the suites, which is included in the Direct TV package.  

Lastly, Mr. Farstad provided the board with an update on Capital Procurement. He stated that the MSFA 
is currently tracking 9 capital projects for SMG, and that these projects are making great progress. He 
stated that the first priorities are to move forward with ADA seating and ADA door modifications for 
restrooms, and also noted that the stadium is working on improving security coverage in concourses and 
premium areas by installing an additional 15 cameras.  Progress has also been made on the AMP room, 
Food Service Pantry, and the HVAC Modifications, which will allow for reduced energy costs in the 
building.  Chair Vekich asked Mr. Farstad if all of the improvements will be completed by the time the 



Vikings season begins, and Mr. Farstad stated that everything the MSFA wanted in place for the season 
has been completed.  Chair Vekich announced that the process Mr. Farstad created for Capital 
Procurement has been very effective and efficient.  Commissioner Butts Williams stated that there are 
currently two major stadiums currently being built, one in Los Angeles and another in Las Vegas, and 
noted that both of these stadiums will have “state of the art” technology.  Commissioner Butts Williams 
asked Mr. Farstad if U.S. Bank Stadium will be keeping up with updated technology.  Mr. Farstad stated 
there is a detailed 30-year plan for technology improvements, and that U.S. Bank Stadium has already 
began implementing new technology, and will continue to do so throughout the years. 

ii. Patrick Talty Stadium Event Update
Patrick Talty, SMG’s General Manager, presented an event update to the board. See, Exhibit F. 
After the completion of the presentation, Commissioner McCarthy asked Mr. Talty if ESPN’s X-Games 
will be returning to U.S. Bank Stadium in the future.  Mr. Talty stated that the X-Games will be returning 
to U.S. Bank Stadium in both 2019 and in 2020.  Mr. Farstad asked Mr. Talty how many hours of 
television programming was broadcasted, and Mr. Talty confirmed that there was roughly 100 hours.  

Chair Vekich asked Mr. Talty if he could provide the board with an NCAA Final Four update. Mr. Talty 
stated that the Final Four comes to U.S. Bank Stadium every month for meetings, and that this month’s 
topic was the stadium perimeter, which will be smaller and tighter than during the Super Bowl.  He 
stated that the next month they will be discussing food, beverage and concession planning to find an 
efficient way to serve all of the attendees.  Lastly, Mr. Talty announced that the NCAA is estimating that 
over 70,000 people will attend the Final Four festivities.  

Commissioner McCarthy asked Mr. Talty if the public tour program is still active when there are 
corporate events within the building. Mr. Talty explained that there are two types of tour programs 
available.  He stated that if a company or individual hosts an event at the stadium, they are able to 
request a tour for the attendees of their event.  The second program is a 90-minute public tour, and 
tickets are available to be purchased online.  Lastly, Mr. Talty also reported that the stadium will begin 
hosting educational tours in 2018 and 2019, which is part of the Minnesota public schools’ STEM 
program. Students will receive a 20-minute classroom style lecture, and will then begin a 110-minute 
tour of the stadium which will discuss the science of the building.  

c. September board meeting date change

Chair Vekich stated that the September board meeting was originally schedule for September 21, 2018, 
but the meeting date will need to be changed. Once a new date has been selected, it will be announced 
to the public.  



	

	

 
 
 
5.     PUBLIC COMMENT / DISCUSSION 

Chair Vekich opened the board meeting to the public for discussion, but announced that the public 
comments portion is not subject to a question and answer session.   

1. Peter J. Wilson: Mr. Wilson was concerned about the Super EID event, and why the event was not 
advertised to the public.  He stated that the event was planned so quickly and was is wondering how an 
entity could be formed, a contract could be signed, and how an event could be put together last minute 
with such a large group of attendees. Mr. Wilson then asked Mr. Vekich if people will be staying at the 
stadium, if they will be camped outside of the stadium, and what steps for security are being taken for 
this event.  

2. Greg Meyer:  Mr. Meyer presented his concerns and questions to the MSFA board regarding the 
Super EID event.  He stated that he was very concerned as to where the funds are coming from and who 
is supporting the event financially.  He inquired if the MSFA is running background checks, how many 
people are expected to attend, and why was the event not advertised.  He then asked Chair Vekich 
where he would find the answers to the questions. Chair Vekich stated that the answers to those 
questions are not public information.  Mr. Meyer asked Chair Vekich if any tax-payers’ dollars are 
funding the event, and Chair Vekich confirmed that no tax dollars are being used for the event.  Mr. 
Meyer asked who is paying for the event, and Chair Vekich stated that that information is not public. He 
then asked if sacrificing of animals would be taking place at the stadium, and Chair Vekich stated that 
there will be no animals allowed inside of the stadium.  Lastly, Mr. Meyer asked if people were allowed 
to spend the night at the stadium, and Chair Vekich stated that no one is allowed to stay overnight.  

3. Marni Hockenberg: Ms. Hockenberg expressed her concerns about the Super EID event, and as a 
Jewish woman, she stated that having 50,000 Muslims, who follow Sharia Law, does not make her feel 
safe in Minneapolis. She then held up an Israeli flag and asked if she were walking down the street with 
the flag during the Super Eid event, if she would be safe. Lastly, she stated that the Muslim brotherhood 
is prevalent in Minneapolis, and that martyrdom is their inspiration, and that the Jihad is their way of 
life.   

4.  Michele Even: Ms. Even stated that she has been investigating child care fraud in the state of 
Minnesota, and when she was made aware of the Super EID event, it was a red flag. She questioned 
how a community that is mostly subsidized by the government is able to afford to rent out U.S. Bank 
Stadium for two days. She then asked: Has the event been paid in full?  Is this event tax exempt?  Will 
the Muslims be spending the night inside the stadium?  What are the plans for public transportation?  
She also noted that part of the Super EID event involves the sacrificing of animals, and she inquired 
whether or not that will be taking place inside the stadium. Lastly, Mr. Even asked why the event is not 
listed on the website.  



	

	

5.  Bob Carrillo:  Mr. Carrillo expressed his concerns about the Super EID event. He stated that hosting 
this event is a big mistake, and noted that the public is entitled to answers to their questions that were 
presented to the board.  He stated that it can take years to put together a large event, and is concerned 
that the event was put together last minute, and planned within 30 days. Lastly, Mr. Carrillo stated that 
this a national issue, and that we should all be afraid.  

6.  Jodie RN:  Ms. Jodie stated that she went through the lower Pentair magnetometers twice, and noted 
that her titanium metal hip implant did beep. She questioned if the stadium security is secure, and that 
it is a red flag.  

7.  AJ Nemec:  Mr. Nemec stated that his friend Mr. Rob will be speaking on his behalf.  Mr. Rob stated 
that he does not have a problem with Muslims, and that he has a tattoo of the scripture on his arm. He 
stated that thousands of people come to visit Minneapolis to see U.S. Bank Stadium, and the building 
has become part of the Minneapolis skyline. He asked if the Super EID event is the type of event that 
should be affiliated with a building that was funded with tax payers dollars.  Mr. Rob stated that the 
right to worship is fantastic, but warned that the stadium officials may not understand what the event 
will become.   

8. Don Huizenga: Mr. Huizenga is concerned that there was no real process in renting out the stadium 
for the Super EID event, and that the event is a religious ceremony.  He stated that all previous events in 
the stadium have been nondenominational, and believes that this violates the separation of church and 
state, as only the Muslim religion will be celebrated.  

9.  Alley Waterbary: Ms. Waterbary stated that she will no longer make a public comment, as all of her 
concerns had already been addressed by previous citizens.  

10.  Bob Enos: Mr. Enos’ biggest concern is the lack of transparency with the Super EID event, and he 
noticed that there has been a media-blackout regarding the event. He stated that if you google “Super 
EID”, there are no references online, including U.S. Bank Stadium’s website.  He stated that the absence 
of information is raising red flags, which is the public’s main concern. Lastly, Mr. Enos then handed a 
data practice request to the board, and stated that he is requesting a copy of the contract with the 
Super EID organization, and any other correspondence relating to the event.  

 

6.     ANNOUNCEMENT OF NEXT MEETING  

Chair Vekich announced that the next MSFA meeting will be held in September 2018, and the date will 
be announced shortly.  
 

7.     ADJOURNMENT  

There being no further business to come before the MSFA, the meeting was adjourned at 10:05 A.M.  





 Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority 
 1005 4th Street South, Minneapolis, MN 55415

MINNESOTA SPORTS FACILITIES AUTHORITY 
Meeting Minutes – June 28, 2018 at 8:00 A.M. 

U.S. Bank Stadium Medtronic Club 
1005 South 4th Street 

Minneapolis, MN 55415 

1. CALL TO ORDER

Chair Vekich called the meeting of the Minnesota Sports Facilities Authority (“MSFA” or “Authority”) to 
order at 8:00 A.M.  

2. ROLL CALL

Commissioners present:  Chair Michael Vekich, Barbara Butts Williams, Bill McCarthy, and Laura Bishop 
Commissioners absent: Tony Sertich 

3. APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES – May 18, 2018.  See, Exhibit A.

4. PRESENTATIONS

a. Kate Mortenson, President and CEO of the 2019 NCAA Final Four Local Organizing Committee
(MLOC) gave a presentation updating the board about the activities outside of the stadium. Ms. 
Mortenson stated that the goals of the MLOC are to deliver all the events with events with excellence, 
earn future opportunities with the NCAA, and create a lasting impact in Minnesota. She stated that only 
ten facilities in the country are able to host the NCAA Final Four, and only five of those facilities in in the 
heart of downtown, including Minneapolis. With the unique and ideal location for such a large event, 
Ms. Mortenson believes that the Final Four could return to Minneapolis within 7-9 years.  Ms. 
Mortenson then gave a brief history of the creation of the MLOC.  In late 2014, a non-profit, the 
Minnesota Sports Corporation, was formed to foster amateur athletic competition and educational 
activities for youth.  They then opened their office in 2017, and within 17 months, their office grew from 
staffing two employees to ten. Ms. Mortenson stated that their business operations are growing, and 
that 68% of the contracts and service providers are diverse-owned. Ms. Mortenson then discussed the 
economic impact of the Final Four within the community, and it is estimated that over 90,000 people 
will visit Minneapolis, generating roughly $142 million in profit, and $23 million in state and local taxes. 
Ms. Mortenson also discussed their community outreach program with youth education, and their 
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participation in ice cream socials, the special Olympics, Pride Festivals, and the MSP summer intern 
program. Ms. Mortenson noted that the MLOC’s has experience with US Bank Stadium, and that the 
partners have shown high competence and professionalism. Ms. Mortenson stated that the MLOC plans 
on bringing a unique Minnesotan Final Four to life, and the Final Four will pioneer Minnesota for future 
large events. Lastly, Ms. Mortenson stated that with economic impact, education programming, and Fan 
Jam activities, the MLOC strongly believes they are enacting the public purpose of US Bank Stadium 
across the entire state of Minnesota.  
 
Chair Vekich asked Ms. Mortenson about the Final Four planning kickoff, and Ms. Mortenson stated that 
the MLOC has three executive briefings scheduled, and leaders from the community will attend to learn 
about the MLOC’s plans and visions for the Final Four. Ms. Mortenson noted that the MLOC has 
received positive feedback about timing, and they are on track to be ready for the Final Four in March. 
 
Commissioner Butts Williams thanked Ms. Mortenson for her update and asked if the youth programs 
will continue once the Final Four is over.  Ms. Mortenson stated that just like the Super Bowl Host 
Committee, the MOC picked a theme, “MN Way.”  She noted that she hopes the MLOC’s work on the 
youth program will be continued when other large events come to Minneapolis.  Ms. Mortenson said 
that they are keeping statistics about the youth program and will record and report the statistics. 
 
Chair Vekich stated that there is a lot of planning and details that go into the Final Four, and that the 
MLOC has been diligently. He announced that the MLOC and the MSFA are in the process of negotiating 
a contract between the NCAA/ the Authority/SMG and the Authority/SMG and the MLOC, and that 
drafts have been exchanged and should be done within the near future.  
 
 b.  Patrick Talty, General Manager of SMG, gave a presentation regarding the stadium’s 
preparation for the NCAA’s Final Four.  See, Exhibit B. 

Chair Vekich noted that Patrick Talty and SMG have many years of experience with the NCAA Final Four, 
and asked Mr. Talty to elaborate on their success with past Final Four events. Mr. Talty stated that he 
has personally worked two NCAA Final Four events and has a 20-year friendship with the NCAA planning 
staff.  He noted that the last three Final Fours have been hosted in SMG run stadiums, and that they 
have been incredibly successful. Mr. Talty then explained that he has sent Minneapolis staff members to 
the last four Final Fours in order to gain experience with planning, logistics, and security. 

Chair Vekich stated that transportation during the Final Four may be an issue as 35W and other major 
streets in the downtown area will be closed. Chair Vekich asked Mr. Talty to elaborate on this issue, and 
to explain how the transportation challenge will be handled. Mr. Talty stated Minneapolis is a unique 
spot for the Final Four as it is located in the middle of a major city’s downtown area which has many 
hotels within walking distance to the stadium. The City, SMG, and the NCAA are currently working on a 
transportation plan, and that busses and the lightrail are essential in making the transportation for the 
Final Four run smoothly.  Ms. Mortenson stated that because this is a tournament, after a team is 



	

	

eliminated, many fans will leave the city which will cut down on traffic. She noted that public 
transportation is critical during the final four, and that people are encouraged to stay downtown.  

Chair Vekich asked Mr. Talty about how the attendance from the Super Bowl compares to the 
attendance of the Final Four, and Mr. Talty stated that the Final Four will have 6,000 more attendees. 

Commissioner Bishop asked Mr. Talty to explain the process of adding the large scoreboard above 
center court, and Mr. Talty stated temporary rigging will be installed on the truss of the roof, which will 
hold and support the hanging of the large scoreboard.   

Commissioner Butts Williams asked Mr. Talty if he is aware of any other large events within the Twin 
Cities during the Final Four weekend, and how that may impact the event.  Mr. Talty stated that the only 
event that may conflict with the Final Four would be a Minnesota Timberwolves basketball game, but 
strongly believes that will not take away from the Final Four festivities. 

Chair Vekich stated that the NCAA is debating selling beer and wine at the Final Four, and that the NCAA 
executive committees will be voting on the issue soon.  

 c.  Patrick Talty, General Manager of SMG, gave a presentation regarding the stadium’s 
darkening solution for the NCAA’s Final Four, and announced that both bluemedia and Chicago Flyhouse 
were selected to design and implement the blackout curtains.  See, Exhibit C.  

Chair Vekich stated that the NCAA requires that blackout curtains be installed in order to qualify for 
hosting the Final Four. He noted that the darkening solution will not only be used for the Final Four, but 
used for non-basketball events.  Chair Vekich stated that the darkening solution is a great asset for the 
stadium which will help the stadium book many future events due to its versatility.  He then called upon 
Mr. Talty and Curtis Schmillen, SMG’s Director of Operations, to answer any questions the board may 
have with regards to the darkening solution.   

Commissioner Butts Williams asked how the MSFA and SMG will maintain the systems, and Mr. Talty 
stated that the curtains are being designed to be low maintenance.  However, because the curtains will 
not be used every day, they will need to be removed and put into storage. Chair Vekich asked Mr. 
Schmillen how much fabric will be used in the blackout curtains, and where they expect to store the 
curtains when they are not in use.  Mr. Schmillen stated that there is over 460,000 square feet of fabric, 
and that at the moment, no storage plan has been finalized.  

Commissioner Butts Williams asked Mr. Talty why they did not install an automatic system, and Mr. 
Talty explained that because the curtains will not be used frequently, it would save time and money by 
using manual tracks. Commissioner Butts Williams asked if any special skills are needed to operate the 
curtains manually, and Mr. Talty stated that there are professionals needed, but that it is low 
maintenance.  

Commissioner McCarthy asked why the MSFA decided to use two different vendors, and Mr. Talty 
explained that because the process is so detailed and unique, they believed selecting two separate 



	

	

vendors would be beneficial.  Mr. Schmillen also stated that using two companies provides more labor 
resources.  Due to the stadium being so busy, the professionals may need to install the darkening 
solution system overnights and on weekends.  

Jared Smith, CEO of bluemedia, approached the board and stated that they did not think it would be 
possible to create a system to block out the roof due to the complexity.  There were already brackets on 
the roof structure, and bluemedia was able to replicate a similar bracket that locks them together.  With 
those brackets in place, bluemedia was able to create a 340-foot track that will pull the curtains across 
the ETFE and block out the sunlight.  Mr. Smith explained that the top half of the curtain is black to block 
out sunlight, and the other side of the curtain is white, which will help make the stadium more energy 
efficient.  

Commissioner Butts Williams asked Mr. Talty if there is risk mitigation strategy, and Mr. Talty stated that 
both Chicago Flyhouse and bluemedia have a safety plan for their workers and contractors. Because it is 
a level three rigger, there are lots of training and protocols, which was set by the international safety 
board. Commissioner Butts Williams then asked if the MSFA would own all the curtains and the rigging 
system, and Mr. Talty confirmed that the MSFA would own 100%.  Commissioner Butts Williams asked 
Mr. Schmillen if there are roof warranties and insurance for the blackout curtain project, and Mr. 
Schmillen explained that Vector Foiltec, the roof manufacturer, has been involved in this process and 
they hold insurance as well.  

Chair Vekich asked Mr. Smith if there are any other safety concerns that should be considered, and Mr. 
Smith stated that the installers are professionals and have been trained with the highest level of safety. 
Therefore, he does not see any other safety concerns. Chair Vekich then called upon Mark	Witteveen 
From Chicago Flyhouse about their safety plan.  Mr. Witteveen stated that Chicago Flyhouse’s top 
priority is safety.  He explained that they also use drones to inspect the dangerous portions of the 
rigging system in order to prevent injuries or casualties.  
 
Mr. Vekich thanked Mr. Talty, Mr. Schmillen, Mr. Smith, and Mr. Witteveen for the presentation.  He 
stated this is large capital investment, and the flexibility that comes with the darkening solution will be 
beneficial for the stadium.  
 
5.   BUSINESS 

             a. Action Items 

i.  Approve Negotiation and Execution of Contracts – Darkening Solution  
 
James Farstad, the MSFA’s Executive Director, stated that on February 6, 2018, the MSFA issued a request 
for proposals seeking vendors to design, coordinate, supply, construct, install, commission, and test a 
darkening solution for U.S. Bank Stadium.  The system is intended to blackout the various windows and 
doors, as required by the Final Four, on a temporary and reusable basis.  He announced that the project will 
be split between two companies, bluemedia LLC and Chicago Flyhouse. See, Exhibit D.  
 



	

	

Commissioner McCarthy moved and Commissioner Bishop seconded the motion to approve the following 
recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted: 
 
The MSFA Board authorizes the Chair and the Executive Director to negotiate and execute a contract 
with bluemedia, Inc. and Chicago Flyhouse, for an estimated project amount of $5,200,000.  Any 
remaining uncommitted funds may be used for other capital projects. 
 
 

ii.  Approve Revisions to Procedures for Planning and Procurement – Capital Enhancements  
 

Mr. Farstad stated that Over the last several months, staff has been engaged in a continuous 
improvement process to increase efficiency of the procurement process.  He explained that revisions to 
the Capital Procedures will be required to implement and maintain these efficiency objectives. See, 
Exhibit E.   
 
Commissioner Bishop moved and Commissioner Butts Williams seconded the motion to approve the 
following recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted: 
 
The MSFA Board delegates to the Chair and the Executive Director the authority to make revisions to the 
Capital Procedures, as long as such revisions are consistent with the Board-adopted Procurement Policy. 
 
 
  iii. Approve FY 2019 Salary Increases 
 
Mr. Farstad stated that the MSFA’s human resources consultant, Sara Noah, researched salary data to 
assist in the recommendation for FY2018-2019 salary increases. Based on the research data, it was 
recommended that the FY2018-2019 MSFA staff salaries be adjusted.  See, Exhibit F.   
 
Commissioner Butts Williams inquired if the additional increase and title change for the Finance 
Assistant reflects a promotion, and she also inquired if the additional increase for the Project 
Coordinator’s position also reflects a promotion.  Mr. Farstad stated that Ms. Noah researched 
comparable salaries for the positions and recommended the salary ranges, and that both positions were 
considered promotions due to the new job duties that were added. 
 
Commissioner McCarthy inquired if the salary increases applied to the Chair and Executive Director 
position, and if they do not, why are they not qualified? Chair Vekich stated that the Executive Director’s 
salary was set by the board for a one-year period.  Commissioner McCarthy suggested that the board 
review the Chair’s salary, as the work load is high, and Chair Vekich stated that the MSFA will look into 
his suggestion and present the board with options.   
 



	

	

Commissioner McCarthy moved and Commissioner Bishop seconded the motion to approve the following 
recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted: 
 
The MSFA approves a salary structure increase of 3% for the four MSFA staff positions listed above, and 
an additional increase of 4% for the promotion of the Finance Assistant to the Accountant position and 
an additional increase of 3.5% for promotion of the Project Coordinator position, effective July 1, 2018. 

  iv. Approve MSFA FY 2018-2019 Budget  
 
Mary Fox-Stroman, the MSFA’s Director of Finance, and Justin Ronning, SMG’s Director of Finance, 
presented the 2018-2019 budget as well as U.S. Bank Stadium’s operating budget.  See, Exhibit G. 
 
Chair Vekich noted that the $1.8 million contribution from the MLOC was included in the capital reserve 
budget and included in the contract draft with the MLOC. Negotiations with the MLOC are ongoing.  
 
Commissioner Butts Williams moved and Commissioner McCarthy seconded the motion to approve the 
following recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted: 
 
The MSFA Board adopts the attached 2018-2019 Budget for the fiscal period from July 1, 2018 through June 
30, 2019 for the operating account, the capital reserve account, and the concession capital reserve account.  
The MSFA authorizes the Chair and the Executive Director to make adjustments to the detailed revenue and 
expense budget lines within the operating account budget and to adjust the project budgets within the 
capital reserve project budget and concession capital project budget.  
 
  v.  Approve Contract – Professional Audit Services – CliftonLarsonAllen, LLP 
 
Mr. Farstad stated that in the spring of 2018, Chair Vekich met with staff from the Minnesota Office of 
the Legislative Auditor (OLA), who determined that the MSFA should engage a private independent 
audit firm to conduct the audit.  The OLA plans to review the MSFA’s Comprehensive Annual Financial 
Report (CAFR) for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2018 and future years reports including the 
independent audit report. See, Exhibit H. 
 
Chris Knopik, Principal at CliftonLarsonAllen, LLP spoke to the board about his past experience.  He stated 
that he will be the lead engagement principal for the MSFA audit, and he has 15 years of experience in 
government auditing.  Mr. Knopik has worked with numerous universities and cities within the state of 
Minnesota, and CliftonLarsonAllen, LLP has done audit work for over 2,100 government entities around the 
country.   
 
Chair Vekich asked Ms. Fox-Stroman how many companies submitted proposals for the Audit Services 
Request for Proposal, and Ms. Fox-Stroman stated that three companies bid for the work.  She also stated 
that CliftonLarsonAllen, LLP was less expensive than the other proposers.     



	

	

 
Commissioner Bishop moved and Commissioner McCarthy seconded the motion to approve the following 
recommended motion, which was unanimously adopted: 
 
The MSFA Board authorizes the Chair and the Executive Director to execute a contract with CliftonLarsonAllen 
LLP for a contract amount of $159,375 for professional audit services for a three-year commitment for 
MSFA’s fiscal years-ending June 30, 2018, June 30, 2019, and June 30, 2020. 
   
 b.  Report Items 
 

i. 3rd Quarter Budget Report – March 31, 2018 
 
Ms. Fox-Stroman and Mr. Ronning presented the 3rd Quarter Budget report.  See, Exhibit I.  
 
Chair Vekich asked Ms. Fox-Stroman if she believes there will be any surprises in the near future, and 
Ms. Fox-Stroman confirmed that she does not expect any issues or surprises on the budget.   
 
Commissioner Butts Williams inquired about the cancellation of the Justin Bieber concert, and asked Mr. 
Ronning if that impacted the budget.  Mr. Ronning stated that there was a budgetary impact due to 
cancellation of the Justin Bieber concert and that revenues for this year were lower than anticipated.  
 

 
ii. Executive Director Report 

 
Mr. Farstad reported on the recent capital projects and noted that the MSFA has finished a substantial 
number of projects that needed to be complete by the beginning of the Minnesota Vikings season. He 
stated that the majority of the projects have been completed before schedule or on time, and many 
purchase orders have been issued. Some of the completed projects include: electrical services 
procurement, food services equipment, food safety, cocktail dispensing system, refrigeration 
equipment, the design and implementation of concession signage, furniture procurement (70% 
complete), suites construction, NFL benches, charging stations, and smallwares procurement.  He stated 
that the MSFA, SMG, and the Minnesota Vikings are also collaborating with the design and build out of 
the mother’s suite.  This room is designed for mothers and individuals who may need a quiet space for 
game days along with other stadium events.   
 
Chair Vekich thanked Mr. Farstad for all his work and his leadership with these projects.   
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August 17, 2018 
 

 
MEMORANDUM 

 
TO:  MSFA Commissioners 
 
FROM:  James Farstad, Executive Director 
 
SUBJECT: Approve Second Amendment to the Management and Pre-Opening Services 

Agreement with SMG 
 
 
The MSFA entered into the Management and Pre-Opening Services Agreement on August 22, 
2014 with SMG to provide management and pre-opening services for U.S. Bank Stadium.  Then 
on June 30, 2016 the parties entered into the First Amendment to clarify the timing of the 
services provided by SMG and to amend the compensation due and payable to SMG.  The MSFA 
now desires to further revise the Agreement to change the MSFA’s fiscal year and amend 
certain provisions affected by the MSFA’s change in fiscal year. 
 
 
Recommended Motion:  The MSFA authorizes the Chair and Executive Director to negotiate and 
execute the Second Amendment to the Management and Pre-Opening Services Agreement with 
SMG.  
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August 17, 2018 
 

 
MEMORANDUM 

 
TO:  MSFA Commissioners 
 
FROM:  James Farstad, Executive Director 
 
SUBJECT: Approve Amendment No. 9 to Owner’s Representatiave Agreement with 

Hammes Company Sports Development, Inc. 
 
 
The MSFA entered into the Owner’s Representative Agreement with Hammes Company Sports 
Development, Inc. (Hammes Company) on August 5, 2012, to provide organization, personnel, 
coordination and administration services for various aspects of the development and 
construction of U.S. Bank Stadium.  Hammes Company’s basic services were completed as of 
October 31, 2016 and since then they have provided additional services.  The MSFA continues 
to need Hammes Company’s additional services for the final project close-out tasks, issue 
resolution, and financial reporting.  Staff desires to extend the agreement with Hammes 
Company on an hourly fee and month-to-month basis  

 
Recommended Motion:  The MSFA authorizes the Chair and Executive Director to negotiate and 
execute Amendment No. 9 to the Owner’s Representative Agreement with Hammes Company 
Sports Development, Inc. for additional services on an hourly fee and month-to-month basis. 
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August 17, 2018 
 

 
MEMORANDUM 

 
TO:  MSFA Commissioners 
 
FROM:  James Farstad, Executive Director 

Mary Fox-Stroman, Director of Finance 
 
SUBJECT: Approve 2018-2019 Property Insurance Program 
 
 

Staff presented the 2018-2019 casualty insurance program to the Minnesota Sports Facilities 
Authority (MSFA) on May 18, 2018.  Today we are presenting the property insurance program. 

Willis Towers Watson originally marketed the property policy for U.S. Bank Stadium for the 
policy period from September 18, 2016 to September 18, 2017.  AIG offered the best quote and 
included a three year pricing commitment in their quote.  The premium for the first policy year 
was $320,000 for a total insurable value of $941,060,171 and the premium for the second 
policy year was $337,321 for a total insurable value of $992,892,353.   

AIG offered a proposal for the third policy year for an estimated premium of $378,116 including 
broker fees for the policy period from September 18, 2018 to September 18, 2019.   This 
premium is based on a guaranteed rate which was agreed upon as a part of the terms and 
conditions bound on September 18, 2016.  For the 2018-2019 policy year the total insurable 
values are $1,114,776,071.  The overall policy limit is $1.2 billion which includes real and 
personal property and business interruption coverage with a deductible of $100,000 per 
occurrence.  This policy also includes boiler and machinery equipment and terrorism coverage.  
Terrorism insurance coverage is included in the property program subject to the full policy limit 
of $1.2 billion. 

 
Recommended Motion:  The MSFA authorizes theChair and Executive Director to finalize 
negotiations and execute contracts for the property insurance program at U.S. Bank Stadium. 
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August 17, 2018 

 

MEMORANDUM 

TO:  MSFA Commissioners 

FROM:  James Farstad, Executive Director 

SUBJECT:  Sale of Surplus Equipment 

 

As we begin U.S. Bank Stadium’s third year of operation, we continue to streamline food and beverage 
offerings and services. Therefore, we are working to minimize surplus concessions equipment and small 
wares that are no longer required to support foodservice operations. The MSFA wishes to sell this excess 
equipment, in the same manner that we sold excess construction equipment and other items associated 
with the Metrodome in 2017.  

As we have discussed at previous board meetings, storage space is also at a premium in the stadium, 
and the sale of this equipment would make valuable storage space available on the event level and 
other areas throughout the stadium.  

Staff is requesting that the board approve a sealed bid auction of this concession equipment and small 
wares. The auction would be advertised in the state register and would also be posted on the MSFA’s 
website, www.msfa.com.   

Recommended Motion: The MSFA authorizes the Executive Director to conduct a sealed bid auction to 
dispose of surplus concession equipment and smallwares.  
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Patrick Talty
SMG General Manager, U.S. Bank Stadium

August 2018 Update
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X Games 



X Games 2018










ICC Soccer



Tottenham Hotspur 
vs. 

AC Milan 
July 31, 2018



Beyoncé & Jay Z










Basketball 





SKOL Service 



3rd Annual SKOL 
Service Rally 





U.S. Bank Stadium Tours



• Public Tours on sale now for the following dates:
• August 17
• August 20 – August 23
• August 26
• Sept. 4 – Sept. 8
• May 20 – 31 
• Sept. 11 – Sept. 20
• Sept. 25 – Sept. 30

• Private Group Tours 
• Education Tours 
• Tour Tickets can be purchased at the U.S. Bank 

Stadium Ticket Office or online:
https://www.ticketmaster.com/venueartist/49284/2246782
#focus_event_table

https://www.ticketmaster.com/venueartist/49284/2246782


Employment Opportunities



• Open Positions with SMG: 
• Ticket Seller – PT
• Cleaning Services Attendant – PT
• Guest Experience Representative
• Purple People – PT
• Tour Guide Specialist – PT 
• Asst. Manage, Guest Experience & Tours
• Tour Coordinator

• Upcoming Job Fairs:
• Monday, August 20 – 4pm-6pm, Enter at 

the Verizon Gate on the east side of the 
Stadium  

• For a full list of job opportunities at U.S. Bank 
Stadium along with information on upcoming job 
fairs, please visit our website! 

• https://www.usbankstadium.com/stadium-
info/employment

https://www.usbankstadium.com/stadium-info/employment


Stay Up-to-Date on U.S. Bank Stadium 
Events, Join our Insider Club!

http://pages.tmclient.ticketmaster.com/Profile/?b=33a2bc
51-54c9-4ecf-8315-732c49785542&m=1405952

http://pages.tmclient.ticketmaster.com/Profile/?b=33a2bc51-54c9-4ecf-8315-732c49785542&m=1405952



